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UNAPPROVED

CITY OF BLAINE

ANOKA COUNTY, MINNESOTA

WORKSHOP

CITY COUNCIL MEETING NO. 11-66
Thursday, December 8, 2011
6:30 P.M.

Cloverleaf Farm Room

10801 Town Square Drive

CALL TO ORDER/ROLL CALL
The meeting was called to order by Mayor Ryan at 6:30 p.m.

PRESENT:  Councilmembers Bourke, Clark (entered the meeting at 6:38 p.m.), Herbst, Hovland, Kolb, Swanson, and Mayor Ryan 
ABSENT:  Councilmembers Clark and Hovland.
Quorum Present.

ALSO PRESENT:  Clark Arneson, City Manager; Bryan Schafer, Community Development Director; Bob Therres, Public Services Manager; Joe Huss, Finance Director; Ward Brown, Budget/Fiscal Analyst, Pat  Sweeney, City Attorney; Chris Olson, Safety Service Manager/Police Chief; Nyle Zikmund, SBM Fire Chief; Roark Haver, Communications Technician; Jane Cross, City Clerk; and Recording Secretary Linda Dahlquist.   
Work Session 11-09, GASB 54 – Fund Balance Reporting and Governmental Fund Type Definitions

Finance Director Huss stated the Governmental Accounting Standards Board (GASB) has issued Standard No. 54, a new reporting standard regarding Fund Balance Reporting and Governmental Fund Type Definitions.  He stated that GASB 54 implementation is required for the City’s 2011 financial statements.  

Peggy Moeller, HLB Tautges Redpath Ltd., presented to the Council a summary of GASB 54 and the requirements that the City will need to implement before the end of the 2011 year.  Included in the new GASB 54 requirements are a General Fund Balance policy and a resolution covering Special Revenue Fund balance categorization for governmental funds.  

Ms. Moeller stated the new GASB 54 fund balance classifications are Non-spendable, Restricted and Unrestricted.  She stated that Nonspendable Fund Balance items are not expected to be converted to cash and are items that are legally or contractually required to be maintained.  She stated Restricted Fund Balance items are externally imposed constraints or legally enforceable constraints.  She stated that Unrestricted Fund Balances have further classifications which are Committed, Assigned, and Unassigned.  Ms. Moeller stated that Committed Fund Balance items are self-imposed constraints for specific purposes, the Assigned Fund Balance items are self-imposed constraints for specific purposes and demonstrates governmental intent, and the Unassigned Fund Balance items are for any purpose and reported in the General Fund.  She commented that the General Fund’s Working Capital is a stabilization fund the City uses for the first six months of the calendar year until the first tax settlement is received.  
Ms. Moeller stated HLB recommends the City Council adopt a fund balance policy/resolutions by December 31, 2011, to ensure a minimum fund balance policy, flow assumptions and delegate authority to assign funds.  
Ms. Moeller stated the Special Revenue Fund is under Governmental Fund definitions.  She stated the Special Revenue Fund is used to account and report proceeds of specific revenue sources that are restricted/committed to expenditures for specified purposes other than debt service or capital projects.  
Ms. Moeller stated HLB recommends the City Council adopt a resolution by December 31, 2011, committing revenue sources for the foundation of the Special Revenue Fund.
Councilmember Herbst inquired on what percentage other cities keep in their general fund for cash flow.  Ms. Moeller responded cities have between 35-45 percent of their general fund for cash flow depending on revenue sources other than taxes.  She commented Blaine could use up to 50 percent of the general fund for cash flow expenditures.  Finance Director Huss stated Blaine anticipates using 30 percent of the general fund for cash flow expenditures for the first half of 2012.  He stated the policy will come to the Council for formal adoption at the meeting on December 15.

Work Session 11-07, In-Car Squad Cameras 

Safety Services Manager/Police Chief Olson stated last year in-car squad cameras were installed in most of the Police Department’s patrol vehicles.  Currently all but three patrol vehicles have been outfitted with cameras.  Each squad car has five cameras and the cameras utilize the existing squad laptops to run the cameras, audio and related programs.  He stated the squad cars and the officers are both wired for audio recording.  He stated all data is automatically downloaded wirelessly.  
Police Chief Olson gave an overview of a data screen from a felony stop that took place in November and showed the actual video recording of the stop to the City Council.
Councilmember Herbst asked if the camera and microphones were continuously active and asked about the range of the microphones.  Police Chief Olson responded the cameras and microphones are powered on continuously and are activated with the squad car’s emergency light bar.  Officer Bernardy responded the microphone’s range is approximately 1,000 feet from the squad car and the microphone will vibrate if it is out of range.  
Police Chief Olson commented when the data is downloaded to a DVD and then viewed from the DVD, the date, time and squad car information is displayed.  He stated more detailed information is visible only when using the related computer program.  
Councilmember Bourke clarified that the information shown on the computer screen does not download to the DVD.  Police Chief Olson responded the DVD shows the video and some data.  

Councilmember Bourke asked about the video’s quality.  Police Chief Olson responded the video quality is much clearer on a computer screen.  

Officer Dale Bernardy and Officer Travis Hale took the Council members to the City’s garage to view the in-squad camera system.  

City Manager Arneson commented the City has budgeted and is authorized to have sixty-one police officers.  He stated for the last two years, the City has not filled the sixty-first officer position.  He stated the position would not be filled for 2012 in order to provide additional funding for other items such as a K9 or CSO officer which would be budget neutral.  He stated as the City continues to grow the sixty-first officer position would be filled. 

Work Session 11-08, 2012 Capital Fund Budget
Finance Director Huss requested that since the 2012 Capital Fund Budget will not be adopted until the first meeting in 2012, that the review be held off until the December 15, 2011 Workshop.  He stated the 2012 proposed budgets for the Water Utility Enterprise Fund and the Sewer Utility Enterprise Fund are prepared for discussion tonight and scheduled for approval at the meeting on December 15.  
Proposed 2012 Water Utility Enterprise Fund and Sewer Utility Enterprise Fund
Finance Director Huss stated for 2012 the operating revenues are almost equal to operating expenditures on the water or sewer utilities so there is no need for a fee increase.  He stated the depreciation schedule was revised due to assets lasting longer than estimated which resulted a reduction to annual operating costs.

Councilmember Herbst asked about the type of piping materials that are used in the City.  Public Works Director Ulrich responded the pipes are cast iron, clay and PVC.  Councilmember Herbst asked about the longevity of PVC.  Public Works Director Ulrich responded that PVC is less prone to water main breaks.  

Councilmember Clark asked how long has PVC pipes been used underground.  Public Works Director Ulrich responded 10-15 years.  He stated there was one break in PVC piping in Quail Creek at the end of a dead-end.  He continued, the pipe was under pressure from both ends and it split in the middle.  

Councilmember Herbst asked if there is data from the manufactures on the longevity on using PVC underground.  Public Services Manager Therres stated the industry has been using PVC for sewer piping for over forty years.

Mayor Ryan asked if copper is still allowed for residential.  Public Works Director Ulrich responded Blaine allows copper and PVC.

Finance Director Huss stated the City has two primary funding sources for capital improvements which are replacement components of fees and WAC fees.  He stated the five year projection on operations shows no additional staffing and projects small net operating losses. He stated a rate increase is expected in 2015-2016 of 5-10 cents.

Councilmember Swanson stated big capital projects are planned for 2014.  Finance Director Huss stated that the projections are for wells.  Public Works Director Ulrich stated the City is under a permit for ten years on building wells.  

Mayor Ryan asked about the cost of repairs done at the Season’s Trailer Park.  City Manager Arneson responded the City was paid back for time at an hourly rate.  Finance Director Huss commented the trailer park’s system is a private system.  Councilmember Clark asked if the residents are on individual water meters.  Finance Director Huss responded no, the residents’ pay a flat rate. 

Councilmember Clark asked how much money is necessary to be kept in the reserve fund.  Finance Director Huss responded the reserve level should go up as the system ages.

Councilmember Bourke asked about insurance coverage for catastrophic situations.  Finance Director Huss responded the City has insurance to cover catastrophic situations. 

Councilmember Clark asked if the reserve funds could be loaned for other public improvements.  City Manager Arneson stated he would have concerns about lending money from the reserve fund.  

Finance Director Huss stated a sewer rate study was completed in 2009.  He stated the study shows how the operating revenue fluctuates.  He stated the depreciation is listed at 19% of the operating costs.  The Metropolitan Council and Environmental Services charges 55% of operating costs.  
Councilmember Herbst asked about inflow into the system and slip-lining.  Finance Director Huss responded the flow from Blaine is low.  Councilmember Clark asked about slip-lining.  Finance Director Huss responded other cities have heavy infiltration.  Public Works Director Ulrich responded there is some infiltration from Blaine residences.  Public Services Manager Therres stated Blaine’s infiltration is very low. 
Finance Director Huss stated a net operating income is expected, so no need to increase fees for 2012. 
Councilmember Swanson asked about past problems with the mainline on 107th.  Public Services Manager Therres responded the problem has been resolved.  

Finance Director Huss stated the net operating income is stable through 2013.  The MCES’ disposal charge increases 5% annually and the depreciation increases 4% annually as the system expands.  He stated a possible rate increase would be expected in 2015-16.  

OTHER BUSINESS
None.

The workshop adjourned at 7:57 pm.








Tom Ryan, Mayor

ATTEST:

Jane M. Cross, CMC, City Clerk

Submitted by TimeSaver Off Site Secretarial, Inc.

